PLAIN CITY COUNCIL



MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING

MAY 18, 2017

The City Council of Plain City convened in a regular meeting on Thursday, May 18, 2017, in the Plain City Hall beginning at 7:00 p.m.

Present:
Mayor Bruce Higley, Councilmembers Mike McKean, Buddy Sadler, Brett Ferrin and Natalie Hale
Excused:
Councilmember Brad Searle

Staff:
Diane Hirschi, Mike Kerswell, Bren Edwards, Jeremy Crowton, Brandie Kilts, Tyson Garr
Also Present:
Steve DolaTowski, Trevor Perry, Jay Clark, Dustin Skeen, William Matthews, Jett Iverson, Trent Nelson, Ryan Olsen, Amber Olsen, Cheri Sparks, Richard Schroeder, Scotty Turley, Steve Smith, Gary Westergard, Leann Kilts, Nichole Pierce, Carrie Moeakiola, Mark Kilts
Call to Order:  


Mayor Bruce Higley
Pledge of Allegiance:  

Boy Scout Troops 516 and 370 
Invocation/Moment of Silence:  
Councilmember McKean
Approval of Minutes

Councilmember Hale moved to approve the minutes from May 4, 2017. Councilmember Sadler seconded the motion.  Councilmembers McKean, Sadler, Ferrin and Hale vote aye.  The motion carried.
Comments:  Public
Ryan Olsen, a resident of the Still Creek community, reviewed the original Still Creek plan, approved agreement concerning the use of escrow funds, and accepted development finalization conditions.  He expressed concern over covenanted fencing that has yet to be constructed.  He spoke to the accountability of Hawkins Homes for the installation of the fence and their failure to comply with the initial development contract.  Mr. Olsen described safety and traffic noise dilemmas that the planned fence would alleviate.  He recalled, a petition for the City to require the Still Creek developer to comply with the approved agreement was signed by residents and presented to the Council, a year prior.  He referred to a current proposal, plan, and estimated cost breakdown for the previously approved fence to be built and asked for the City’s help to move forward with the project.  Mayor Higley committed to set up a meeting with the City Attorney and the Still Creek developer to create a solution.  Mr. Olsen evoked the continued delay and appealed for prompt action.
Discussion/Motion:  Staffing of Ambulance Proposal
Fire Chief Jeremy Crowton reviewed a proposal to partner with Ogden City for upgraded Ambulance Service and Staffing.  He described the equally divided staffing cost (personnel only) and other financial terms ascribed to the proposed agreement.  He reported, research shows a yearly average of 2.5% of emergency calls received by Plain City Emergency Services are expressly Fire related.  He outlined the next step in the process; the drafting of an amended contract.  He reiterated, Ogden City is willing to facilitate adjustments to the new agreement as the partnership carries on and exit from it, if necessary.  He spoke to the mutual benefits of combining forces.

Councilmember McKean, having been excused from the previous City Council Meeting at which this matter was discussed and motioned upon, asked for a review. Councilmember Ferrin conveyed, the motion did not pass.

Councilmember Sadler explained the reasoning behind his vote.  He reported on his attempt to obtain more information from the Fire Chief of Ogden City. Mayor Higley observed, Chief Crowton is perusing the upgrade with the best interest of Plain City in mind.  He addressed the need for better daytime coverage of Emergency Services and announced, he will back Chief Crowton’s proposal 100%.  He expressed consent with the efforts of Councilmember Sadler to become more fully informed on the matter. Chief Crowton revisited the elements of the proposal he had presented at the previous City Council Meeting.  Councilmember McKean asked for clarification on the assignment of Fire calls received from outside of Plain City. Councilmember Sadler described his concern with the proposed assignment of Fire calls received from outside of Plain City, while voicing accord with the assessment of need for better daytime coverage of Emergency Services.  Councilmember McKean sought assurance of the possibility to negotiate terms of the contract if inadequacies are discovered after acceptance.  Chief Crowton assured the Council of the fluidity of the contract terms.  He evaluated the current agreement between Ogden City and Plain City Emergency Services.  He spoke to Councilmember Sadler’s concerns.  Councilmember McKean moved to approve the drafting of an Ambulance Staffing Proposal in partnership with Ogden City for review by the City Council.  Councilmember Ferrin seconded the motion.  Councilmembers McKean, Ferrin and Hale voted aye.  Councilmember Sadler voted nay.  The motion carried.
Discussion/Motion:  Purchase of New Lawnmower

Councilmember McKean asked about the current status of city lawn mowing equipment (quantity and condition of mowers).  He gave a personal account of viewing a city grounds worker using a seemingly deficient mower to mow a large grass field. Councilmember Ferrin expressed empathy for the worker. Parks and Recreation Director, Tyson Garr appraised the status of the existing city lawn mowing equipment, individually addressing each mower, its condition and purpose.  He delivered a video presentation, showing specifications and details of a new lawnmower the department is proposing for purchase.  He calculated expected time savings with use of the new mower, and identified tasks that can be accomplished through reallocation of the conserved hours.  He addressed funding, indicating proceeds from surplus and scrap sales will be dedicated to the purchase price of the new mower.

Councilmember McKean asked if these proceeds are entered into the city budget under capital projects or general funds.  Councilmember Ferrin answered, general funds. Tyson Garr emphasized, the quoted pricing for the equipment includes a discount and is substantially less than similar options. Councilmember McKean offered kudos for the work put into obtaining suitable equipment at a reasonable cost and for consideration of funding the proposal.
Councilmember Sadler asked if the new mower will be an addition to the fleet or will replace an existing unit.

Tyson Garr stated, existing units will be retained as backup equipment, providing storage space is available.
Councilmember McKean moved to approve the purchase of a new Hustler lawn mower for $21,567.00.  Councilmember Ferrin seconded the motion.  Councilmembers McKean, Sadler, Ferrin and Hale voted aye.  The motion carried.
Discussion/Motion:  Amendment of Subdivision Ordinance Concerning Remainder Parcels
Planning Commissioner, Cheri Sparks spoke to the discovery by the Commission, of the need for properly defining and regulating remainder parcels.  She reviewed the proposed subdivision ordinance amendment, addressing remainder parcels.  Councilmember McKean asked how long the amendment has been held in discussion by the Planning Commission.  Cheri Sparks remarked on the timeline.  Councilmember Sadler commended the Planning Commission for providing excellent service to the City.  He commented on the clarification of “frontage” in the proposed, amended subdivision ordinance.  Cheri Sparks presented a brief rundown of the intended Planning Commission report. Councilmember Ferrin moved to approve the Amendment 2017-07 of the Subdivision Ordinance Concerning Remainder Parcels.  Councilmember Sadler seconded the motion.  Councilmembers McKean, Sadler, Ferrin and Hale voted aye.  The motion carried.
Discussion/Motion:  Approval of Bid for Waterproofing Walls in Senior Center
Public Works Director, Bren Edwards referred to printed material, distributed to the Council and Staff prior to his presentation.  The information included bids for the waterproofing of the walls in the Senior Center.  He contrasted the bids.  Councilmember Ferrin queried if the cost for employing a supplementary company(s) to provide services not included in the lowest bid, has been calculated.  Bren Edwards indicated, the notion has been considered.  He reported on discussions with Baseco and the advantages of employing a single company to provide all services throughout the project. Councilmember McKean asked for an explanation of the circumstances that caused damage to the Senior Center. Bren Edwards illustrated the conditions that allowed flooding and the subsequent damage to the walls of the Senior Center.  Councilmember McKean sought assurance, the proposed repair is guaranteed and the project will include measures to quell similar disasters in the future. Bren Edwards confirmed, the work will be warrantied in writing.  He spoke to recent steps taken to prevent future flooding in the area. Councilmember McKean asked Bren Edwards, which of the bids he considers to be the best. Bren Edwards answered, Baseco.  He suggested, service and a guarantee covering the entire scope of the project from one company will provide an overall, better outcome.  Councilmember Ferrin moved to accept the Bid for Waterproofing of the Walls in the Senior Center from Baseco. Councilmember McKean seconded the motion.  Councilmembers McKean, Sadler, Ferrin and Hale voted aye.  The motion carried. 
Motion:  Approval of Business Licenses
New

Six String School of Music
Jenny McFarland

2941 N 3550 W
group guitar lessons

C. Wilder Construction Inc
Aubrie Wilder

1632 N 3450 W
general contractor

Renewals

Kelly’s Hauling & Tractor

Kelly Dixon

2183 N 4650 W
hauling & tractor, light landscaping

J. Beesley Glass & Repair

Jon Beesley

2348 N 4350 W
glass repair

Fire Chief Jeremy Crowton mentioned that he talked with C. Wilder Construction and indicated that he cannot park his equipment in the cul-de-sac. Councilmember McKean moved to approve the Six String School of Music and C. Wilder Construction Inc. and two renewals as presented.  Councilmember Hale seconded the motion.  Councilmembers McKean, Sadler, Ferrin and Hale voted aye.  The motion carried.
Motion:  Approval of Warrant Register
See warrant register dated 05/01/17 to 05/17/17. Councilmember Ferrin noted his concern about the process of reimbursing employees.  It was reported that the GPS unit has been purchased and J-U-B is working on setting up the program.  Bren Edwards noted that he has used it already. Councilmember Sadler asked for a report on the Pickle ball court project.  Bren noted that we are finishing the sprinklers and the landscaping.  We received the municipal RAMP grant for $6,100 and are using those funds to finish out the project.  Bren noted that we are waiting for the metal roof. If the volunteer can’t get to it this next week, the city may have to do it.  We have a nice restroom with no roof.  Councilmember Ferrin moved to approve the warrant register as presented.  Councilmember McKean seconded the motion. Councilmembers McKean, Sadler, Ferrin and Hale voted aye.  The motion carried.
Report from Planning Commission

Report provided in earlier discussion.
Report:  Council
Councilmember McKean proposed, a written Service Level Agreement for City employees be enacted, to ensure the needs and concerns of Plain City citizens are given proper consideration in a timely manner.  He advised, complaints have been received by councilmembers regarding poor service by city staff.  He suggested, a guideline for customer service be in place and a time policy be adopted.  He asked that the matter be included on the agenda for the next city council work session.

Councilmember Sadler requested, further study of the city budget be included on the agenda for an upcoming city council work session.

Councilmember Ferrin informed the Public Works Department of complaints received about rough road conditions on 3600 West Street.

Councilmember Hale expressed gratitude for the new flags at City Hall and the Fire Station.  She commented positively on the repairs done on 2200 North Street.  She reminded those in attendance to volunteer to help with the 4th of July Celebration preparations.
Councilmember McKean gave a personal account of overhearing staff members of a neighboring municipality discussing the exceptional abilities of the Plain City Public Works Director, Bren Edwards.

Mayor Higley spoke to the review of the policies and procedures of city service.  He emphasized the importance of adequate training for city staff efficiency.  He thanked the Plain City staff for their dedicated service.
At 7:51 p.m. Councilmember Ferrin moved to adjourn and was seconded by Councilmember McKean.  The vote was unanimous.
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